Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
June 12, 2017
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:22 pm, June 12, 2017 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Burton Seymour Jr., Hubert Pritchard, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown. Also present was Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Zoning Board Chairman Gordon Reese, and four (4) residents.  Highway Superintendent Carl (Buckey) Eddy was absent.
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Scott Tarkowski President of the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association presented the Board with a breakdown of all the improvements/repairs that have already been completed at the pool.  He also spoke of the repairs that still need to be completed.  Mr. Tarkowski stated the Association had a profitable fundraiser at the Park and now have $15,000.00 in the bank.  They have applied for another $10,000.00 grant but feel they may fall short of the needed funds.  Mr. Tarkowski asked if the Board would be willing to fund the shortage, if that were to happen.

Councilperson Pritchard stated the Mr. Tarkowski has addressed all the issues need to get the pool up and running again but has not addressed the ADA requirements that the pool needs.  Mr. Tarkowski replied that in speaking with the County Health Department the ADA updates are not required.  Attorney Mattacola stated that the County may not be looking for these ADA updates, but they are Federal requirements and must be done.  Mr. Tarkowski agreed to look into it.

Councilperson Hebbard asked when Mr. Tarkowski plans on opening the pool.  Mr. Tarkowski stated that if everything goes as planned, they should open mid July.  When Councilperson Hebbard asked when he planned on reaching out to residents for memberships, Mr. Tarkowski replied as soon as he knows the funding is available.
Councilperson Pritchard told Mr. Tarkowski that the Board is concerned that there is not sufficient funds available to meet the daily operating costs including payroll, workers compensation and payroll tax.  Councilperson Hebbard agreed.  Mr. Tarkowski stated he is confident the daily operations will be sustained by gate receipts, memberships and sales at the pool.  

Randy Rundall advised the Board that the quote the Fire District submitted for new hydrant valves and markers was the cheapest quote the Fire Chief was able to find.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he would address that later in the meeting.

Ron Klopfanstein President of the Historical Society addressed the Board regarding the Flag Day celebration the Historical Society hosted on June 11, 2017.  Mr. Klopfanstein stated they had sack races, a band, an ice cream social and tours of the Schoolhouse. The turnout was very good and the Historical Society actual made a profit.  Everyone had a great time.

Councilperson Pritchard explained to Mr. Klopfanstein that he was not trying to cause trouble when he brought up the liability insurance; he just wanted to take a pro-active approach.  This way everyone knows exactly what is and what is not covered.  Mr. Klopfanstein thanked Councilperson Pritchard and added that as soon as they were made aware of the situation, they obtained a one day liability insurance policy.  The Historical Society will also be looking to obtain coverage for the contents of the Historical Society.
There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy was absent but submitted the following report;
      A)  Roadside mowing

      B)  Roadside shouldering work with County

      C)  Getting roads ready for paving

      D)  New truck working fine with chipper

      E)   Will be attending Highway Superintendents School in Ithaca all next week.

Councilperson Pritchard advised Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young that Schieferstine have offered to work with Town when the paving begins on Schieferstine Road.  If the Highway Department provides the Schieferstine with advanced notice, they will attempt to park their machinery at another location to let the road cure for a few days.  Deputy Highway Superintendent Young thanked Councilperson Pritchard and added that will be extremely helpful.   
Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Assessors report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;

The Final roll will be turned in. We had no grievances and 6 stipulations for a total of 6. I will be putting in the legal notice for the final roll. Our EQ Rate is 63.5%. During the summer I will be trying to update the information on the new parcels as well as doing updates on the computer. I will be attending classes if they are close by.

The Supervisor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported the following permit were issued in May.

	Month
	May-17
	         Building 
	Permits
	 & Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	5-2-2017
	2017-0025
	Zlatko
	Dizdaravic
	7537 State Rte 5
	327.000-6-20.1
	Acc. Addition
	30.00

	5-4-2017
	2017-0026
	Coss
	Teresa
	4749 French Rd
	315.018-2-15
	Pool
	30.00

	5-4-2017
	2017-0027
	Labuz
	Michael
	6963 Valley View
	326.000-2-75.2
	Porch Alt.
	22.00

	5-4-2017
	2017-0028
	O’Connor
	Mitchell
	5995 Eureka Rd.
	288.000-1-38
	Pool
	30.00

	5-11-2017
	2017-0029
	O’Connor
	Mitchell
	5995 Eureka Rd.
	288.000-1-38
	Deck
	25.00

	5-16-2017
	2017-0030
	Misiak
	David
	4739 French Rd.
	315.018-2-19
	Deck
	25.00

	5-16-2017
	2017-0031
	Scotellaro
	Peter
	7053 W. Carter
	289.000-2-1.2
	Porch
	25.00

	5-16-2017
	2017-0032
	Jewel
	Dale
	6264 Cooper St.
	313.000-1-30.17
	Fence
	20.00

	5-16-2017
	2017-0033
	Lukas
	Bernard
	6477 Dix Rd.
	293.000-2-15.2
	Pool
	30.00

	5-23-2017
	2017-0034
	Feldman
	Michael
	6455 Daily Rd.
	301.000-2-5.9
	Septic
	45.00

	5-23-2017
	2017-0035
	Gale
	Billie
	5261 State Rt233
	302.004-1-8
	Fence
	20.00

	5-23-2017
	2017-9993
	Champel
	Paul
	6524 Lowell Rd.
	301.000-2-21.4
	ZBA
	75.00

	5-30-2017
	2017-0036
	Osterhoudt
	Steven
	4244 Skyline Dr.
	335.000-2-4.1
	Addition
	42.00

	5-30-2017
	2017-0037
	Spaven
	Daniel
	5540 Route 233
	302.000-1-60
	Demo
	50.00

	5-30-2017
	2017-0038
	Suber
	Wayne
	6222 W. Carter
	273.000-1-49
	Demo
	45.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$514.00


Codes Officer Thieme added that in addition to the permits issued, he responded to four (4) complaints and has deemed the burnt building on Creaser Road an unsafe structure.
The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and stated Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report:

      Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly and Quarterly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests and 1 emergency UFPO.

· Ordered sample bottles for Lead & Copper Sampling. 

· Performed routine maintenance in pump house and orders more supplies for our CL-17 chlorine analyzer. 

· Had complaints of brown water at APEX Surgery Center. Still looking into the reason for this.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly and Quarterly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed 1 UFPO

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed 1 UFPO

The following report was submitted by Library Clerk Charles Kenneally:
In May we loaned out 840 items, registered five (5) new patrons, and purchased thirty new books for $457.76 

Book Club: eleven people met to read and discuss “The Last Dead Girl”

Plans are currently underway to have the Reading Center barcode and catalog all new movies and books; this is a tedious and time consuming endeavor as witnessed by the training we’ve had, especially taking into consideration the limited hours that Ann and I are working. This process is currently being handled by Mid York in an economical and efficient manner. I suggest that in the interest of our patrons, Mid York continues to be responsible for this duty.

A reminder per my initial interview, I will be out the following days: Thursday 6/22/17, Friday 6/23/17, and Monday 6/26/17.

Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola submitted the following report:

A) Research and advise client on zoning issue.

Councilperson Seymour asked if there were any new developments regarding the requested speed limit change on NYS Route 233.  Attorney Mattacola stated no, he sent a follow-up letter about a month ago and has not heard anything.

The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerks Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported:

        In May, the Town Clerk’s office sold eight (8) new dog licenses, renewed seventy-four (74) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license for $691.00.  Of that, $116.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $575.00. 

On May 10, 2017, twenty-one (21) late notices were sent out for dogs due in April 2017.  Renewal notices for sixty (60) dogs due in June were sent out on May 31, 2017.

Decals sales totaled $115.00; $108.64 was sent to the Department of Agriculture and Markets and the Town received $6.36 in commissions.

There was one marriage licenses sold for $40.00.  $22.50 was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $17.50.  One (1) fire inspection payment was received for $50.00.  

Eleven (11) permanent handicapped permits and four (4) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

Thirteen (13) building permits and one (1) septic permit were issued in the month of May totaling $439.00. In addition one (1) ZBA referral fee was collected for $75.00 and one fire inspection payment of $50.00 was received. 
Communications received:

1. Thomas Flynn, LendEDU- notification that Westmoreland is the 3rd safest city in New York.

2. Magna5- fraud prevention notice. 
3. Regional Economic Development Councils- Downtown Revitalization Initiative-round two.
4. Westmoreland Central School- notice of school board election results.
5. Mohawk Valley Water Authority-notice of fines imposed for paving over water valves.
Checks received:

1. Westmoreland Fire District





$    1,451.76

2. Stephen Sydoriw


park rental


$         25.00

3. Alicia Brown



park rental


$         25.00

4. Charter 



franchise fee


$  20,165.19


5. Westmoreland Justice Court

March 2017-Justice Bowers
$    7,780.00

6. Westmoreland Justice Court

March 2017-Justice Ossont
$   10,290.00              

7. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel-April


$         115.47  

8. Tax Collector



2017 year end payment

$      3,332.90

9. County Of Oneida


returned re-levies

$    22,590.40

10. County of Oneida


sales tax- 1st quarter
               $  299,209.11

11. Westmoreland Central School

fuel- 1st quarter


$    14,897.47

12. COCVAC



fuel



$       2,420.71

13. Clark Mills Fire District


fuel



$          151.80
Councilperson Hebbard spoke of his meeting with GEMS regarding the grants we are applying for.  He was advised that Kirkland can also apply for Grants for their portion of the project.  The need for a water storage tank on NYS Route 5 will be a make or break issue for this project.  Jeremy from GEMS stated he would speak to C. Jack Dodson about it.

Councilperson Hebbard stated that Tru-Green sprayed the Park today.  To be on the safe side, the Park remained closed for the entire day.

In regard to a summer recreation program for the Park, Councilperson Hebbard stated that it is just too late to organize it for this year.  He will start in April of 2018 to organize a program for next year.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that he is organizing family fun nights at the Park, one in July and one in August.
Discussion turned to the baseball fields.  Councilperson Seymour picked up the drags and delivered to the Park.  Councilperson Hebbard will order the infield mix from Northern Nurseries for $110.00 a ton.  We will need 55-65 tons.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that he prefers actual flags on the poles on Main St opposed to the banners that are currently up.

Councilperson Pritchard visited the Park on a Wednesday morning and was pleased to see six (6) cars, Moms with their children playing in the Park. 

The seed for the football field was ordered, received and the Highway Department planted it.  It was decided the field should not be used until next year to allow the grass to mature.

Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that the antennae for the MVWA meters can’t go on the water storage tank.  The Fire Districts’ antenna is there and will interfere with the transmission.  MVWA is now looking at the Town Hall building for placement of the antennae.

The Fire District has presented the Supervisor with a quote for upgrading the fire hydrant hookups and markers for each hydrant.  The total cost for all 87 hydrants is $15,225.00; and the Fire District is asking the Town to split the cost with them.  The new hookups will allow for quicker hookup to the fire hose when needed.
82 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to accept Hanson’s low bid of $99,593.10 to remove and repave Station Road and the Town Hall parking lot.  Councilperson Pritchard asked what was budgeted for this project.  Supervisor Eisnor replied $50,000.00.  Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor informed the Board that our sales tax revenues were down $507.00 from the 2nd quarter of 2016.

The results of the Safety Inspection performed by NYMIR showed that over the last two (2) years, five (5) of the nine (9) claims submitted were vehicle related.  NYMIR is suggested all Highway employees take a Defensive Driving Course.  This course is offered on-line at the NYMIR website.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that the County Executive is holding a meeting on Tuesday regarding the County’s Shared Services.  He asked if the Supervisor was attending.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that he spoke with the County Executive and will be included in the next meeting.  
83 Councilperson Brown advanced a motion that all Highway Employees must take the defensive driving course offered by NYMIR.  The course will be paid for by the Town and                

may be taken on Town time.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor spoke of the need to complete an income survey of the residents of Martin Drive for the water grant application.  A copy of the survey completed in 1999 was provided.  The Clerk offered to make alterations to the old letter and submit to the Board members for approval.

84 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to send the updated income survey and cover letter to the residents of Martin Drive and those residents bordering Martin Drive on NYS Route 5.   All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Councilperson Pritchard asked Mr. Gordon Reese, Chairman of the Zoning Board of Appeals; why the oversized advertizing sign for Mr. Thomas Taverne was approved by the ZBA.  Mr. Reese responded that Mr. Taverne specifically asked where in the Codes Book it stated that this type of sign was prohibited.  The ZBA could not produce this documentation.  The Codes Book just states what the regulations are and that anything other must have a variance.  Councilperson Pritchard asked why this particular sign has to be so much bigger than the permitted use.  Mr. Taverne wants this sign to be seen from the Thruway and still must obtain a permit from the Thruway Authority before he can erect the sign.  Discussion continued.
Attorney Mattacola stated that the Town Board cannot over rule a ZBA decision, however, the ZBA can; by unanimous vote; re-hear the case and come to a different determination.

85 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to hold a Public Hearing on June 27, 2017 at 6:00 PM to discuss the water project.  The Public Hearing should include the Town of Kirkland, C. Jack Dodson, MVWA, Indium Corp, and GEMS grant writer. Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
86 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
87 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the minutes of May 8, 2017 and May 30, 2017, as written. All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

88 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Seymour, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #139 through #176 totaling $126,333.05.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

89 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #45-#55
which total
    $ 7,556.27   

Spencer Water District

vouchers #7

which total
    $    228.00

Tindall Water District

vouchers #7-#8

which total 
    $3,188.67

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

90 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #168 through #210, which totals $27,440.45.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor stated a Public Hearing will be held on June 27, 2017 at 6:00 Pm regarding the proposed water project and the next regular meeting will be held on July 10, 2017 at 6:30 PM.
91 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:40 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick, Town Clerk
